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Dear Sarah

Submission: Taxation Laws Amendment (Superannuation Contributions Splitting) Bill 2003

The Financial Planning Association of Australia, FPA, welcomes the opportunity to present a submission to Treasury on the draft regulations which give effect to the Government’s Splitting of Superannuation Contributions policy. 

Please find attached the FPA’s submission.  We would welcome the opportunity to further discuss the contents of our submission at the Public Hearing scheduled for 25th November 2003.
If you have any queries about the contents of the FPA submission please do not hesitate to contact Con Hristodoulidis on (03) 9627 5249, or Margaret Sousou on (02) 9220 4512.

Yours Sincerely
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June Smith
Acting CEO
Introduction

The Financial Planning Association welcomes the opportunity to respond to the Splitting of Superannuation Contributions regulations.

The Financial Planning Association of Australia Limited, FPA, is the peak professional organisation for the financial planning industry in Australia.  The Association is a not for profit organization established as a company limited by guarantee.  

With approximately 14,500 members organised through a network of 30 Chapters across Australia and a state office located in each capital city apart from Darwin, the FPA represents qualified financial planners in Australia who manage the financial affairs of over five million Australians with an investment value of more than $560 billion. 

The FPA vision is to strive with its members, through industry and professional leadership, to improve the financial well being of all Australians.  As part of this vision, FPA members actively promote the need for self-provision in retirement to clients and set out to achieve this need by increasing clients’ wealth by shifting their portfolios from less than optimal risk/return trade-offs to portfolios closer to the optimal.  Financial planning therefore benefits the Australian economy by raising the investment returns of the household sector.  More broadly, successful financial planning boosts real wages, business investment and national savings, while easing the pressure on both interest rates and the current account deficit.

The FPA welcomes the splitting of super contribution initiative, as an important planning matter in securing families financial future.  
The main aim of the policy is to ensure that:

· Families can maximise the benefits available in superannuation and provide an avenue for spouses to share in superannuation benefits by splitting contributions annually.  

The FPA, in its August 2002 submission to Treasury on the consultation paper released for superannuation splitting, agreed with the annual splitting option. This seemed to be the preferred option, the other two being prospective split and joint accounts.  However, following further consultation with our membership and our reading of the current regulations, the FPA is of the view that while the annual split was the most effective and efficient option of the three, it will become too complicated and complex for the following reasons:

1. the principal objectives of the proposal – access to a lower rate ETP and threshold and RBL – currently take place at retirement.  Therefore there is no need to split a contribution during the accumulation phase to achieve this outcome.
2. a financial planner can make estimations about who much money a person may have in retirement.  Therefore a planner will also be making estimation as to whether that person will reach their RBL.  However, a financial planner can not predict changes in lifestyle and therefore retirement income will fluctuate depending on life circumstances.  The opportunity to make an incorrect judgement based on annual splits will be magnified.  Therefore to benefit from the annual contributions splitting, financial planners and households will require perfect visions into the future and no unanticipated events.    
3. if a client is interested in saving, a financial planner (if annual splitting was introduced) would have to consider the following as a starting point:

a) if the client should save in superannuation or in other vehicles

b) if in other vehicles, in which partners name?

c) if in super, then should they save via salary sacrifice or make undeducted contributions?

d) If undeducted contributions are made, should they appear in their name or their spouses’ name?

e) If salary sacrifice is used to save money, should that appear in their spouses name or theirs?

The list above is not exhaustive.  Achieving satisfactory results for clients based on these questions will require greater time dedicated to each individual situation, which may result in greater costs being passed onto the client.
4.   Superannuation funds may be forced to pass on higher charges to their members in order to recover the additional administration costs associated with annual splitting. These extra costs have the potential to negatively impact on the overall value of members’ benefits, thereby reducing their retirement income, and their faith in the superannuation system. 

Alternative Approach

The FPA supports the notion of splitting of superannuation contributions to provide fairer outcomes, especially where there have been broken working patterns for one or both spouses.  However the FPA believes annual splitting of contributions is not the most effective and efficient way of achieving this objective.  The FPA believes a more effective measure of splitting contributions to maximise overall retirement savings, while continue to be fair in the distribution of assets and simple to understand would be a split of benefits at the time of retirement of either spouse.  The FPA recognises that while this option will not allow the non-working spouse immediate control over their superannuation assets, to the same extent as annual splits, it:

1. achieves a fairer and simpler system and gives the spouse control of their savings in retirement.   Further in a family unit, there would be a realistic expectation that both members of the couple would have some input into retirement.
2. End benefit splitting would also avoid the need for two separate accounts incurring separate management fees once the sending spouse transfers contributions to a separate account in the name of the receiving spouse. 
3. Splitting at retirement will also allow financial planners to make more accurate judgements and recommendations to their clients with regards to make it difficult for   financial planners to provide clients with accurate information because they can not predict future life circumstances for their clients.  

Education

While the FPA welcomes Government’s policy to introduce splitting of superannuation contributions, (the FPA prefers splitting at the time of retirement), there should be greater emphasis on the need to develop an education program.  The FPA therefore encourages the Government to consider an extensive education program associated with this policy initiative.  

The education program plays a crucial role in ensuring this policy initiative is successfully accepted endorsed and used by the Australian people.  

The education program is also important, because many people believe if one is not working, they cannot contribute to super.  This policy initiative relaxes the nexus between employment and super and this relaxation needs to be stressed to the people to ensure they are aware of their rights to access this policy.  

If used successfully this policy initiative would encourage more people to participate in the superannuation system and therefore lead to a decreased burden on the public purse when people retire, as a couple could in effect have two RBL’s and ETP’s even though one spouse was not working.    

Conclusion

Overall the FPA endorses the concept of splitting of super contributions.  However the FPA supports the splitting of super contributions at the time of retirement rather than annually.

The FPA also encourages the government to consider an education program to ensure people are aware of their ability to access this policy, especially given the nexus between employment and super contributions has been relaxed.  

The FPA looks forward to a continued involvement in the discussion and consultation on this policy matter.
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